The Honorable Larry Phillips
July 20, 2015
Page 2

July 20, 2015
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:
The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the non-economic terms of the Professional and Technical Employees, Local 17 (Professional and Technical - Department of Transportation) collective bargaining agreement (CBA) for the period of January 1, 2015, through December 31, 2016, which will enable King County to continue to provide high quality planning and financial management of the Roads Services Division of the Department of Transportation.  The CBA extension provided by this ordinance was agreed to by the parties pursuant to the “Total Compensation” memorandum of agreement (MOA) between King County and the King County Coalition of Unions; ratified by King County Council on November 10, 2014, by Ordinance 17916.  This agreement covers 47 employees in the Department of Transportation.
Employees working in the Roads Services Division provide specialized and advanced skills in planning, communications and financial management to the County’s transportation infrastructure.  In the Planning Bargaining Unit, employees are responsible for long-term planning and management of the road system.  This group of employees also has responsibility for the Road Services Division’s capital program, emergency planning and preparedness, and communications with the public regarding construction projects and emergency conditions.  The Professional Bargaining Unit members include employees who are responsible for large capital budgets, grants and expenditures.

As a “rollover,” or extension, of the current CBA, changes to the existing CBA are limited to the following:

a) Changes to effective dates;

b) Changes that incorporate language updates relating to payroll practices and systems, recognition language and addendums; and

c) Changes that reflect the terms of the “Total Compensation” Coalition MOA, ratified by King County Council on November 10, 2014, by Ordinance 17916.

This ordinance results in significant improvements in efficiency, accountability and productivity for the County by advancing the following objectives:

1. Providing sustainability and predictability in administering this labor agreement through 2016;

2. Creating efficiencies in the collective bargaining process by extending the term of non-economic provisions to coincide with the term of economic provisions as agreed to in the “Total Compensation” coalition MOA; and

3. Allowing opportunity, through aligned expiration dates, for coalition bargaining relating to King County initiatives that include but are not limited to “Employer of the Future” and “Standards.”

The “Total Compensation” wage settlement for 2015 and 2016 was ratified by King County Council on November 10, 2014, by Ordinance 17916 and is not part of this ordinance.

The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  This important legislation will help King County residents by furthering the objectives of the County’s Strategic Plan through increased efficiencies to process and administration, and supporting the high quality services provided by the Department of Transportation.
If you have questions, please contact Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-263-2878.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Carolyn Busch, Chief of Staff



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Carrie S. Cihak, Chief of Policy Development, King County Executive Office


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget


Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations
